
1 

TOWN OF HARTFORD 
SELECTBOARD AGENDA 

Tuesday, May 21, 2019 at 6:00 pm 
Hartford Town Hall 
171 Bridge Street 

White River Junction, VT 05001 

I. Call to Order the Selectboard Meeting

II. Pledge of Allegiance

III. Local Liquor Control Board:

1. New Application for Revco LLC, Revolution, 26 North Main Street, White River
Junction, VT 05001.  (Second Class)

IV. Order of Agenda

V. Selectboard

1. Citizen, Selectboard Comments and Announcements:

2. Public Hearing:

a. South Main Street Stormwater, Sewer Project Finding of
No Significant Impact (motion required)

b. Town of Hartford Town Plan

Link  to The Updated Town Plan

i. Consideration of Town Plan Amendments (motion required)

3. Appointments: N/A

4. Town Manager’s Report: Significant Activity Report period ending May 21, 2019.

5. Board Reports, Motions & Ordinances

a. Fire Department Ladder 1 Replacement (motion required)

b. Community Solar Project – Fire Station (motion required)
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c. Scoured Slope Contract Award (motion required) 
 

d. Concrete Sidewalk/Sidewalk Ramp Contract Award (motion required) 
 

e. Abbey Lane Sewer Line Engineering Contract Award (motion 
required) 

 
f. Wastewater Generators Contract Award (motion required) 

 
g. Annual Financial Plan Town Highways (motion required) 

 
h. Affirmation of Selectboard Commitments (Information only) 

 
i. Initiation of 5th Charter Review Committee and Ratification of Charge 

(motion required) 
 

6. Commission Meeting Reports: TBD 
 

7.   Consent Agenda (Motion Required): 

Approve Payroll Ending: 5/18/2019 
Approve Meeting Minutes of: 5/7/2019 and 5/8/2019 
Approve A/P Manifest of: 5/17/2019 & 5/21/2019 
Selectboard Meeting Dates of:   
- Already Approved: 5/8/2019, 5/21/2919, 5/22/2019 (workshop) 

6/4/2019 & 6/18/2019 and 6/11/2019 (workshop if needed) 
 

8. Adjourn the Selectboard Meeting. (Motion Required) 
 
All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are 
seeking action by the Selectboard are asked to submit their request and/or materials 
to the Selectboard Chair or Town Manager’s office no later than noon on the 
Wednesday preceding the scheduled meeting date. Requests received after that date 
will be addressed at the discretion of the Chair. Citizens wishing to address the 
board should do so during the Citizen Comments period. 
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2019 Hartford Town Plan Update 
Proposed Amendments/Readoption 

4/5/2019 Draft Plan 
 

On April 1, 2019, the Planning Commission approved the Draft Town Plan, the Planning 
Commission Report, and forwarding these to the Hartford Selectboard to proceed with the 
adoption process. These were submitted to the Selectboard on April 5, 2019, and public hearings 
have been scheduled for May 21, 2019 and June 4, 2019. 

At the May 7, 2019 Selectboard overview of the draft Plan, there were comments, inquiries and 
suggestions. Attached are staff responses, dated May 15, 2019, of how these items are reflected 
in the April 5, 2019 Draft Plan, are technical corrections/non-substantial changes to the April 5, 
2019 Draft Plan, or could be considered in a future update of the Plan. 

 
 

 
 
 
 

Dated May 17, 2019 

Note: “Technical Corrections” 

If adopted by the Selectboard, technical corrections (updates) will be made to the April 5, 
2019 Draft Hartford Town Plan as necessary to incorporate any adopted amendments within 
the current Plan. These technical corrections will not affect the intent, concept, meaning or 
extent of the Plan.  These include but are not limited to the following: 

• Update Table of Contents 
• Replace/update terms, statutory references, acronyms throughout the document 
• Provide or correct definitions 
• Provide consitency in terminology 
• Update figures, tables, and referencing amended sections 
• Renumber subsections and pages 
• Spelling corrections and formatting 
• Nonsubstantial changes noted in the May 15, 2019 staff response to items identified at 

the May 7, 2019 Selectboard meeting 
• Nonsubstantial changes approved at the Selectboard public hearings. 



May 7, 2019 Hartford Selectboard 
Discussion of Hartford Town Plan Update 

 
Staff Responses to Comments - May 15, 2019 

 
 
Selectboard Members: Simon Dennis (Chair), Dick Grassi (Vice Chair), Dennis Brown, Jameson 
Davis, Dan Fraser, Alan Johnson, and Kim Souza. 
Staff: Brannon Godfrey, Town Manager, Lori Hirshfield, Planning and Development Department 
Director, Geoff Martin, Energy Coordinator and Matt Osborn, Town Planner. 
Public Comments: Bruce Riddle, Planning Commission Chair and Eric Kraus, Energy Commission 
Chair. 

 
Selectboard Comments 

 

1. Dennis Brown: He requested that staff post the PowerPoint presentation on the Town website. 

Staff Response:  The PowerPoint presentation was posted on the website on May 9th. 

2. Kim Souza: Is the intent to replace “Master Plan” with “Town Plan” throughout the entire Plan? 
 

Staff Response:  Yes. Staff will replace any reference to “Master Plan” with “Town Plan”. 
 
3. Alan Johnson: Noted one of the common themes throughout the 2018 community forums was 

mixed-use development and inquired how this is reflected in the Draft Plan. 
 

Staff Response: Mixed-use development is a concept that appears throughout the current 
Town Plan and is encouraged. There is a link between housing, economic development and 
land use. This fall, staff will begin work on the update of the housing and economic 
development chapters which will include more community engagement about mixed-use 
development. 

 
4. Jameson Davis: According to the Conservation Law Foundation, there is a link between 

environmental justice and climate change where the impact on rural and low-income areas can be 
greater. Suggested using the current term “environmental justice” in the Town Plan to reflect this 
situation. Also noted the importance of providing access to community resources to all residents. 
Regarding the commercial siting of renewable energy facilities, suggested taking into account 
who lives there. Often, it can be lower income communities who are impacted the most. He 
cautioned that using a cost/benefit analysis is not always the best approach. 

 
Staff Response: The Energy Chapter includes equity and inclusion as key objectives 
throughout. Regarding renewable energy in particular, the Chapter makes the following 
statement: 

• “promote equity, self-sufficiency, and a culture of energy awareness by involving a 
majority of residents and businesses in achieving the State goal of 90% renewable by 
2050 and the GHG Emission Reduction mandate” (p. 15) 

 
This statement is backed by a goal of achieving 90% participation by 2030, meaning that 90% 
of residents are benefiting from renewable energy either through direct ownership or 
participation in a community solar array. 



Goal RE2, Strategy 2, also calls for supporting equitable carbon pollution fees that “promote 
the goals of Hartford’s Strategic Vision”. (p. 19) 

 
The chapter also supports assistance to low-income residents specifically by recommending 
capital be available to income qualified residents for renewable energy projects. 

 
Additionally, the introduction to the Renewable Energy section of the Energy Chapter 
includes the following statement: 

• “with broad participation, no one part of the community bears the burden of having 
‘all the renewable generation in their backyard’” (p. 15) 

 
The intent of this statement is to highlight the importance of having generation sited as close 
to load as possible; to spread the benefits across diverse populations in town; and to consider 
these objectives when siting systems. The statement also is intended to emphasize the 
importance of not siting renewable development in rural areas for the benefit of major 
population centers. 

 
Given the above are examples of environmental justice, we believe we can add the following 
language to the narrative section on page 15 of the Energy Chapter as an editorial function to 
state and define a recognized term for what is already stated in the Draft Plan, without altering 
the Plan’s meaning or intent. 

 
An important component of increasing the awareness and involvement of the 
Hartford community in energy issues and opportunities, is understanding and 
promoting “Environmental Justice.” According to the federal Department of 
Energy, environmental justice “is the fair treatment and meaningful involvement of 
all people—regardless of race, ethnicity, income, or education level—in 
environmental decision making.” To achieve this, it is important to have programs 
that are “designed to build and sustain community capacity for meaningful 
participation for all stakeholders”. 

 
5. Simon Dennis: Commented on tracking greenhouse gas emission goals and developing tools for 

measuring progress. 
 

Staff Response: Reduction of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions is a major theme of the 
Energy Chapter. Also, under multiple goals in the chapter there is a strategy to “Evaluate, 
Publicize, and Revise Plan” with an action item to “Evaluate progress against goal annually 
and revise plan as needed.” Suggest adding the following additional action item to these 
strategies: 

Establish annual targets to reduce GHG emissions, method(s) to evaluate annual 
progress in meeting GHG emission goal, and revise plan as needed. 

 

Since reducing GHG Emissions is a major theme throughout the Energy Chapter, we see this 
addition as editorial and not a substantial change to the Draft Town Plan. 

 
6. Simon Dennis: Expressed concern about culvert sizing and that the VTrans 25-year storm design 

standard is inadequate given climate change. He stated that Hanover has gone to a 500-year event 
for culvert sizing.  He thinks Hartford should consider moving to that standard. 



Staff Response: During the next update, staff will work with the RPC and state to gather 
information on this topic for further discussion by the Selectboard. 

 
7. Simon Dennis: Noted that the Resilient Hartford has identified other resilience risks that should be 

mentioned in the Flood Resilience chapter including interruptions to supply lines, food security, 
communications security and energy security. 

 
Staff Response: The Flood Resilience chapter is a specific state requirement for a Town Plan. 
The Town’s adopted Hazard Mitigation Plan (HMP) is much broader in scope and addresses 
many other resilience areas. The HMP is in the process of being updated, and the Selectboard 
will be considering the update and re-adoption shortly. The updated HMP can be included by 
reference in the next Town Plan update. 

 
8. Alan Johnson: Suggested using 2-D pie charts only, as 3-D pie charts can be misleading. 

 
Staff Response: The pie charts will be changed. This is not considered a substantial change to 
the Draft Town Plan. 

 
9. Kim Souza: Asked about formatting. 

 
Staff Response: The current version of the Draft Plan focuses on content. Given that 
formatting is not a substantial change, staff recommending the Draft Plan be adopted, and 
authorizing staff to complete the formatting after adoption. 

 
10. Simon Dennis: Noted the connection between land use/zoning and emissions. 

 
Staff Response: We would include this discussion in the next Town Plan update that would 
begin this Fall. 

 
11. Alan Johnson: Noted that autonomous vehicles are coming sooner than we think. 

 
Staff Response:  We can include discussion on this in the next Town Plan update. 

 
12. Dick Grassi: Asked when we can begin the discussion about mixed-use development and siting? 

 
Staff Response: We would include this discussion in the next Town Plan update that would 
begin this Fall. 

 
13. Simon Dennis: Goal #4 in the Flood Resilience Chapter states: “Ensure no net loss of flood 

storage capacity in an effort to minimize potential impacts from flooding.” He suggested adding a 
strategy or action that identifies soil biology, mulching and composting as methods to reduce 
potential impacts of flooding as well as reducing impervious surfaces. 

 
Staff Response: The suggested addition seems be addressed under the Chapter’s Goal #3, 
which outlines a process to identify and put in place procedures, policies and regulations to 
reduce flooding and fluvial erosion. 

 
“Encourage the protection and restoration of floodplains and upland forest areas to attenuate 
and moderate flooding and fluvial erosion. 



Strategy 1: Mitigate impact of flooding in riverbanks, wetlands, riparian buffers, 
farms, forest and other open land through better management and protection of 
watersheds and sensitive natural resources in and around these areas. 

 
Actions: 
a. Assemble working group and identify sensitive areas and opportunities for 
protection. 
b. Develop draft policies and recommendations. 
c. Finalize policies/recommendations and initiate implementation. 
d. Update stormwater management, sediment and erosion control regulations 
to comprehensively address fluvial and other erosion, steep slopes and 
stream buffers. 
e. Investigate developing a town-wide program to collect, map and address accurate 
fluvial geomorphic data for the river corridors. 

 
14. Kim Souza: Expressed concern about including the Capital Improvements Program (CIP) 

list of priority projects in the Town Plan since it is a work in progress. The Selectboard is 
trying to be objective and is currently developing a matrix, but it hasn’t been completed. 

 
Staff Response: Including the CIP in the Town Plan is a requirement of the Two 
Rivers- Ottauquechee Regional Commission. Staff will add language stating that 
it is a work in progress.   This is not considered a substantial change to the Draft 
Town Plan. 

 
Public Comments 

 

1. Erik Kraus: Stated that the next version of the Flood Resilience chapter needs to address 
the risks of climate change and the need for deep adaptation strategies in the next 3-5 
years. 

 
Staff Response:  Will review suggestion in the next Plan update process. 

 



 

 

 

 

                                        

AGENDA MEMORANDUM 

May 7, 2019 

Town Selectboard Meeting Item: 4c 

Submitted by:  Lori Hirshfield, Planning & Development Director 

             and Matt Osborn, Planner 
 

Subject: Presentation and Discussion of the 2019 Town Plan Amendments 

 

Purpose: The May 7
th

 Selectboard meeting will be a presentation and discussion to introduce the 

Draft Town Plan.  The two required Selectboard public hearings will be held on May 

21 and June 4.   

 

Background: This memorandum follows the memo sent to the Selectboard on April 5,
 
2019, along with 

the 2019 Draft Town Plan, dated April 5, 2019 and approved by the Hartford Planning 

Commission on April 1
st
.  Also included was the Planning Commission Report on the Draft 

Plan.  Please refer to and bring these documents to the May 7
th

 meeting and the public 

hearings on the Draft Town Plan. 

 

 Town Plan Adoption Process 

In accordance with 24 VSA Ch. 117, the Selectboard should take the following steps to 

consider amendments/re-adoption of the Hartford Town Plan. 

1. The Selectboard must hold a minimum of two public hearings not less than 30 days, 

nor more than 120 days from the date following submittal of the Planning 

Commission’s approved Draft Town Plan; this was submitted to the Selectboard on 

April 5, 2019.  Two public hearings have been scheduled for May 21 and June 4, 

2019.  A legal notice for the public hearings appeared in the Valley News on May 

3, 2019.  A second public hearing notice will appear in the Valley News on May 

17, 2019.  This will meet the 15-day legal warning period before each public 

hearing.  Notices also have been posted on the Town website, Bugbee Senior 

Center, Hartford Library, Quechee Library, Wilder Library, Planning Office and the 

Town Clerk’s office.  Postings also have been made on the Hartford List Serve.   

 

2. At the public hearing on May 21, 2019, staff will make a brief presentation.  To 

meet the state requirements for completion of the first public hearing, the 

Selectboard will need to receive public comment and close the public hearing.  The 

Selectboard may make minor, non-substantive changes.  If substantive changes are 

made at the May 21
st
 Selectboard hearing, the final public hearing must be 

rescheduled to June 5, 2019 or later to meet the required minimum 15-day notice 

prior to the final public hearing.  The next regular Selectboard meeting would be 

June 18, 2019.    

 



3. If substantive changes are made at the May 21
st
 public hearing, the Selectboard 

must file a copy of the changed proposal with the clerk of the municipality, the 

Planning Commission and any individual or organization requesting a copy.  The 

Planning Commission also must submit to the Selectboard at or prior to the 2
nd

 

public hearing, a report that analyzes the extent to which the changed proposal, 

when taken together with the rest of the plan, is consistent with the legislative goals 

established in Section 4302 of Chapter 117 of Title 24 of the Vermont Municipal 

and Regional Planning and Development Act.   

4. If no substantive changes are made at the May 21
st
 public hearing, then the 

Selectboard may proceed with the second public hearing on June 4
th

.  If substantive 

changes are made at the May 21
st
 public hearing, the final public hearing must be 

rescheduled to June 5, 2019 or later to meet the required minimum 15-day notice 

prior to the final public hearing.  The next regular Selectboard meeting would be 

June 18, 2019.   

5. The Town Plan must be adopted by a majority of the members of the Selectboard at 

a meeting which is held after the final public hearing.  The meeting can be on the 

same day as the final public hearing. 

6. The Plan becomes effective upon adoption.    

 

Financial  

Impact:  There is no direct financial impact.   

 

Recommendation: For information and discussion only. No motion required.   

 

 

 

      ________________________________________ 

      Town Manager 
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MEMORANDUM 
 

April 5, 2019 
 

TO:   Hartford Selectboard 
 Brannon Godfrey, Town Manager 
 
FROM:   Lori Hirshfield, Director, and Matt Osborn, AICP, Planner 
 Department of Planning and Development Services 
 
SUBJECT:   2019 Hartford Town Plan Amendments/Readoption  
 Statutory Notice to the Selectboard for its May Town Plan Public Hearings 
 

 

In Vermont, State Statute requires that the Municipal Plan be updated or readopted every five years. 

The Municipal Plan for Hartford has been referred to as the “Town of Hartford Master Plan”, and 

was last amended/adopted by the Selectboard on May 27, 2014.  In an effort to be more in line with 

Vermont communities, staff and the Planning Commission propose renaming it the “Hartford Town 

Plan” with the present update.   

 

Over the past year, staff, the Planning Commission and the Town Plan Steering Committee have 

been holding workshops on the Plan update.  Last summer, a series of five Community Forums were 

held in June and July.  The Community Forums provided a wealth of information and public input.  

In many instances, these are reflective of current activities and aspirations.  In other instances, new 

directions and approaches were suggested.  We recognize the community forums are the beginning 

of a process to further explore these new ideas within the Hartford community, and would take more 

time than available for the current update of the Town Plan.  A summary of the outcomes of the 

community forums is included in this update as an appendix to recognize their importance and the 

commitment to further discussion. 

 

On March 25
th

 and April 1
st
, 2019, the Planning Commission held public hearings on the Draft Plan, 

and on April 1
st
 voted to approve the Town Plan amendments/readoption, and submit it to the 

Selectboard for consideration.  The current draft Plan is focused on content.  Formatting, layout and 

graphics will be incorporated into the document after Selectboard adoption.  All of the chapters have 

been updated except housing and economic development, and a new chapter, flood resilience, was 

added to meet a recent statutory requirement (See below for summary of changes by chapter).  The 

housing and economic development chapters will undergo a major update beginning in the fall, 

including identifying additional opportunities to reduce the amount of information provided in the 

Plan, and updates for 2020 Census information.  

 

Public hearings with the Selectboard have been scheduled for the regular May 7
th

 and May 21
st
 

meetings.  The action for consideration before the Selectboard will be to adopt the proposed 

amendments to the Town Plan and readopt the housing and economic development chapters.  This 

memo and packet fulfill the state required notification.   

 

The following materials are for your review: 

 

1. The current 2014 Master Plan in its entirety on the Town Website https://www.hartford-

vt.org/DocumentCenter/View/176/Hartford-Master-Plan-2014-PDF  
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2. The current 2019 Draft Town Plan in hard copy or Town Website https://www.hartford-

vt.org/2394/2019-Town-Plan-Revision  

3. The Planning Commission Report on the Draft Town Plan dated February 20, 2019 (attached).  

4. Planning Commission Minutes of the March 25
th

 and April 1
st
 public hearings on the Draft Town 

Plan (attached). 

 

Additional information on the Town Plan adoption process will be provided prior to the May 7
th

 

Public Hearing. 

The following is a summary of the Plan changes: 

   

Introduction - Updated, added sections on Hartford's geography, Hartford's assets, guiding 

principles and town planning goals.   

 

Chapter 1, Historic Resources - Updated, some minor reorganization, shortened chapter, added 

sections on threats to historic resources, cemeteries, a timeline and developed goals, strategies 

and actions.      

  

Chapter 2, Land Use – Given major update in 2014, this draft includes basic updating, 

eliminated section on the 2003 build-out analysis, converted recommendations to goals, 

strategies and actions.   

 

Chapter 3, Population - Updated, shortened chapter, reduced the number of tables, added a 

section on race and developed goals, strategies and actions.       

 

Chapter 4, Housing - No changes.  The Chapter will undergo a major update within the next two 

years.       

 

Chapter 5, Economic Development - No changes.  The Chapter will undergo a major update 

within the next two years. 

 

Chapter 6, Community Facilities and Services - Updated, added Capital Improvements Program 

information, and converted recommendations to goals, strategies and actions.  Added new 

sections on the DPW facility, adult vocational training and higher education.  

 

Chapter 7, Utilities - Updated, converted recommendations to goals, strategies and actions.    

 

Chapter 8, Transportation - Updated, converted recommendations to goals, strategies and 

actions.    

 

Chapter 9, Natural Resources - Updated and shortened chapter, added section on forest blocks 

and critical wildlife habitat and working landscapes, and converted recommendations to goals, 

strategies and actions.      

 

Chapter 10, Energy - Major overhaul of previous Energy Chapter. The Chapter is separated into 

three sections (transportation, building integrity, and renewable energy) to better align with the 

State’s and Regional Commission’s Comprehensive Energy Plans. The focus is on pursuing 

greater energy conservation, efficiency, and use of renewable energy for municipal operations, 

residents, and businesses; public education; and providing greater access to financing for energy 
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efficiency and renewable energy technologies.  Specific recommendations include stricter 

standards to achieve net-zero new construction by 2030; increased use of the State’s ridesharing 

program; increased funding for public transportation; and siting criteria for commercial 

renewable energy facilities.  

 

Chapter 11, Flood Resilience – A new chapter that incorporates information from the Hartford 

Hazard Mitigation Plan.   

 

Chapter 12, Relationship of Plan to Development Trends and Plans for Adjacent Towns and 

Region – (Previously Chapter 11) Updated. 
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Planning Commission Reporting Form  

For Municipal Plan Amendments 
 

Town of Hartford  

Town Plan Amendments and Re-Adoption 

Approved by the Hartford Planning Commission February 20, 2019  
 

Background: The Municipal Plan for Hartford is entitled the Hartford Town Plan.  It was last 

amended on May 27, 2014 and was known as the Hartford Master Plan.  The 2014 Master Plan 

was a readoption and followed the 2007 Master Plan with updates to the Population, Housing 

and Land Use chapters, a change in the Energy Goals, and the addition of a new Child Care 

section.  The 2007 Master Plan was a comprehensive overhaul of the previous Plan.  In 2008, 

many of the recommendations in the Master Plan were implemented through the adoption of 

amendments to the Zoning Regulations.    

 

The Hartford Planning Commission and the Town Plan Steering Committee have been working 

for the past year to update the Town Plan.  The Plan amendments consist of modest updates to all 

chapters except Housing and Economic Development chapters which will be a re-adoption of the 

existing chapter and the Energy Chapter which was a major overhaul of the previous version.   

In the summer of 2018, five community forums were held to solicit public input for the Plan 

update.  The comments have been incorporated into each of the revised chapters.     

 

This report is in accordance with 24 V.S.A.§4384(c) which states: 

 

“When considering an amendment to a plan, the planning commission shall prepare a written 

report on the proposal.  The report shall address the extent to which the plan, as amended, is 

consistent with the goals established in §4302 of this title.  
 

The Hartford Town Plan continues to be consistent with the goals established in 24 V.S.A. §4302 

as demonstrated throughout the Town Plan and particularly in the Land Use Chapter.   

 

If the proposal would alter the designation of any land area, the report should cover the 

following points: Not applicable. The Town Plan does not alter the designation of any land from 

the 2014 Plan.   

 

1. The probable impact on the surrounding area, including the effect of any resulting 

increase in traffic, and the probable impact on the overall pattern of land use. 

 

2. The long-term cost or benefit to the municipality, based consideration of the probable 

impact on: 

(A) the municipal tax base; and 

(B) the need for public facilities; 

3. The amount of vacant land which is: 

(A) already subject to the proposed new designation; and  
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(B) actually available for that purpose, and the need for additional land for that 

purpose. 

4. The suitability of the area in question for the proposed purpose, after consideration of: 

(A) appropriate alternative locations;  

(B) alternative uses for the area under consideration; and 

(C) the probable impact of the proposed change on other areas similarly designated 

5. The appropriateness of the size and boundaries of the area proposed for change, with 

respect to the area required for the proposed use, land capability and existing 

development in the area.” 

 

Please Note: 
 

� The planning commission must hold at least one public hearing within the municipality 

after public notice on any proposed plan or amendment. 

 

� At least 30 days prior to the first hearing, a copy of the proposed plan or amendment and 

the written report must be delivered with proof of the receipt, or mailed by certified mail, 

return receipt requested, to each of the following: 

 

1. the chairperson of the planning commission of each abutting municipality, or in the 

absence of any planning commission in an abutting municipality, to the clerk of that 

municipality; 

2. the executive director of the regional planning commission of the area in which the 

municipality is located;  

3. the Department of Housing and Community Affairs within the Agency of Commerce 

and Community Development; and 

4. business, conservation, low income advocacy and other community or interest groups 

or organizations that have requested notice in writing prior to the date the hearing is 

warned. 

 

� The planning commission may make revisions to the proposed plan or amendment and to 

any written report, and must thereafter submit the proposed plan or amendment and any 

written report to the legislative body of the municipality. 

 

� If the legislative body changes any part of the proposed plan, the planning commission 

must submit to the legislative body, at or prior to the public hearing, a report that 

analyzes the extent to which the changed proposal, when taken together with the rest of 

the plan, is consistent with the legislative goals established in 24 V.S.A. §4302. 

 

� Simultaneously with the submission, the planning commission must file with the clerk of 

the municipality a copy of the proposed plan or amendment, and any written report, for 

public review. 
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Approved Minutes of the 

Hartford Planning Commission  

Public Hearing on the  

Hartford Town Plan Update  

4/1/19 

 

Attendance: The following individuals attended the public hearing on the Hartford Town Plan which 

was held at the Hartford Town Hall on Monday, April 1, 2019.  The public hearing was continued 

from March 25
th

.   

 

Planning Commission Members: Toby Dayman, Jacques Harlow, Robin Adair Logan, Peter 

Merrill, Dave Sherman and chair Bruce Riddle. 

Staff: Lori Hirshfield, Department of Planning and Development Services Director, Geoff Martin, 

Energy Coordinator and Matt Osborn, Town Planner.  

Others: None. 

 

Chair Bruce Riddle opened the public hearing to order at 5:43 p.m.   

 

Matt Osborn reported the following changes to the Community Facilities and Services Chapter of the 

Town Plan since the March 25
th

 public hearing.  Copies were provided.      

 

• A revised results of Community Forums section; 

• A revised Solid Waste section; 

• A new section on the DPW Facility; 

• A new section on Adult Vocational Training required by the Two Rivers-Ottauquechee 

Regional Commission (TRORC); 

• A new section on Higher Education; and 

• Completed Goals, Strategies and Actions. 

 

Matt Osborn noted that the TRORC also requested rewriting of the agricultural and forestry sections 

of the Natural Resources Chapter of the Town Plan.  Copies were provided.  Matt noted that the 

section is titled “working landscape”.  Matt also noted that TRORC requested changes to the section 

on earth resources.  Copies were provided at the March 25
th

 Planning Commission public hearing. 

 

Matt Osborn reported that the TRORC suggested the Town prepare a flood resilience section just in 

case the Hartford Hazard Mitigation Plan expires in June before the TRORC review of the Town 

Plan.  Staff prepared a Flood Resilience Chapter and noted that much of it comes from the 2014 

Hartford Hazard Mitigation Plan.  Copies were provided.  Lori Hirshfield noted that there are some 

good graphics from the Hazard Mitigation Plan that will be added to the chapter.   

 

Regarding the earth resources section, Bruce Riddle noted a worldwide sand shortage.  Matt Osborn 

responded that he tried to emphasize the importance of this local resource.  Lori Hirshfield noted that 

sand and gravel operations are a balancing act.  It is important that it be done sustainably and to be a 

good neighbor.     

 

Matt Osborn noted that the Selectboard will hold two public hearings on May 7
th

 and May 21
st
 prior 

to considering adoption.  If adopted, the Town Plan must be approved by the Regional Planning 

Commission (TRORC).  Matt noted that work will commence on the next Town Plan update this fall. 
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Peter Merrill made a motion to approve the Draft Town Plan comprised of the following components: 

allow staff to make minor editorial, non-substantive changes, and authorize submittal to the Hartford 

Selectboard for public hearings and consideration of adoption.  

 

• Draft Town Plan, dated March 11, 2019; 

• Updated 2019 Town Plan Maps, distributed 3/25/19; 

• Draft Cemeteries section of the Community Facilities and Services Chapter, dated 3/25/19; 

• Draft Earth Resources section of the Natural Resources Chapter, dated 3/25/19; 

• Draft Community Facilities and Services Chapter, dated 3/29/19 which includes new sections 

on the DPW Facility, Adult Vocational Education and Higher Education, and updated Goals, 

Strategies and Actions;    

• Draft Working Landscapes section of the Natural Resources Chapter, dated 3/29/19; and 

• Draft Flood Resilience Chapter, dated 3/31/19.   

 

The motion was seconded by Robin Adair Logan and approved by a 6 to 0 vote.   

 

Peter Merrill made a motion to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Robin Adair 

Logan and approved by a 6 to 0 vote.   

 

Peter Merrill made a motion to adjourn.  The motion was seconded by Robin Adair Logan and 

approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 6:06 p.m.    
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Approved Minutes of the 

Hartford Planning Commission  

Public Hearing on the  

Hartford Town Plan Update  

3/25/19 

 

Attendance: The following individuals attended the public hearing on the Hartford Town Plan which 

was held at the Hartford Town Hall on Monday, March 25, 2019. 

 

Planning Commission Members: Toby Dayman, Jacques Harlow, Robin Adair Logan, Peter 

Merrill, Dave Sherman and chair Bruce Riddle. 

Others: Lynn Bohi, Erik Krauss, Martha McDaniel and Cathy Melocik. 

Staff: Lori Hirshfield, Department of Planning and Development Services Director, Geoff Martin, 

Energy Coordinator and Matt Osborn, Town Planner.  

 

Chair Bruce Riddle opened the public hearing to order at 6:36 p.m.   

 

Planner Matt Osborn gave an overview of a Town Plan:   

• It looks at where we have been in the past, where we are today and where we want to be in 5-

20 years. 

• It serves as a road map for a community, what is important about the Town, and what to do to 

meet the community’s needs going into the future.   

• It is broken into chapters reflective of aspects of the community, with many of these topics 

required by State Statute.  It includes historic resources, land use, population, housing, 

economic development, community facilities and services, utilities, transportation, natural 

resources, flood resilience, energy and relationship of Plan to development trends and plans 

for adjacent towns and region.    

• The Plan is required to be updated every five years. Following this Plan adoption, the Plan will 

be required to be updated every eight years.  It may be updated more frequently.   

• The Plan was last updated in May, 2014. 

• Following adoption by the Selectboard, the Plan must be approved by the Regional Planning 

Commission, Two Rivers-Ottauquechee Regional Commission.     

 

Department of Planning and Development Services Director Lori Hirshfield noted that staff has been 

working on the Town Plan update with the Town Plan Steering Committee since last April.  The 

Steering Committee consists of the entire Planning Commission and representatives from Town 

boards and commissions as well as the Hartford Area Chamber of Commerce. Lori noted that the 

update objectives are: 

 

• Meet new statutory requirements since last update. 

o Energy  

o Natural Resources (forest blocks and wildlife) 

• Update other chapters as time allowed and information available. 

• Make more user friendly, visually engaging, and consolidate format. Current draft primarily 

focusses on content with format continuing with subsequent drafts.  

• Community wide discussions on Town goals, needs, future direction, and how to get there - 

began with Community forums. Five community forums were held last summer.   

• The Community Forums provided a wealth of information and public input.  In many 

instances these are reflective of current activities and aspirations.  In other instances, new 

directions and approaches are suggested.  Lori noted that we recognize the community forums 
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were the beginning of a process to further explore these new ideas within the Hartford 

community, and would take more time than available for the current update of the Town Plan.  

A summary of the outcomes of the community forums is included in this update as an 

appendix to recognize their importance and the commitment to further discussion. 

  

Matt Osborn provided a chapter by chapter review of the proposed changes.    

 

Introduction: Updated, added sections on Hartford's geography, Hartford's assets, guiding principles 

and town planning goals. 

 

Chapter 1, Historic Resources: Updated, some minor reorganization, shortened chapter, added 

sections on threats to historic resources, cemeteries, a history timeline and developed goals, strategies 

and actions.  Matt also noted that since the February 22
nd

 Draft Plan, goals were moved from the front 

of the chapter to the rear with the strategies and actions.  He noted that there is a duplicate paragraph 

on page 1 that should be removed.   

 

Chapter 2 Land Use: A major update was completed in 2014.  Updated information on recent housing 

and non-housing development from 2013-2018 with narratives, eliminated section on the 2003 build-

out analysis and converted recommendations to goals, strategies and actions. 

 

Chapter 3 Population: Minor updating, shortened chapter, reduced the number of tables, updated 

population projections, added a section on race and developed goals, strategies and actions.  

 

Chapter 4 Housing and Chapter 5 Economic Development: No changes.  Work started on these 

chapters, but it was recognized that more time was needed to do a thorough job.   

 

Chapter 6 Community Facilities and Services: Basic updating, added Capital Improvements Program 

information and converted recommendations to goals, strategies and actions.  Since the February 22
nd

 

Draft Plan, Police and Fire Department goals were moved to the rear of the chapter with the other 

goals, strategies and actions.  The cemetery section and the goals, strategies and actions were updated 

(copies provided).  Staff is working on revisions to the solid waste section and will be sent out to the 

Planning Commission later this week.  In addition, in an informal review of the Draft Plan, the Two 

Rivers-Ottauquechee Regional Commission requested expanding the section on vocational training 

opportunities.      

 

Chapter 7 Utilities: Basic updating, added results from the community forums and converted 

recommendations to goals, strategies and actions. 

 

Chapter 8 Transportation: Basic updating, added results from the community forums and converted 

recommendations to goals, strategies and actions. 

 

Chapter 9 Natural Resources: Updated and shortened chapter, added section on forest blocks and 

critical wildlife habitat required by Statute and converted recommendations to goals, strategies and 

actions.  Also, an informal review of the Draft Plan, the Two Rivers-Ottauquechee Regional 

Commission requested expanding the section on earth resources and agriculture and forest products.  

The earth resources revisions have been completed (copies provided).  Staff is working on revisions to 

the agriculture and forest products.  The changes will be e-mailed to the Planning Commission prior 

to the 4/1 public hearing.    

 

Chapter 10 Energy: Energy Coordinator Geoff Martin reported that the Energy Chapter was a 

major overhaul of the previous Energy Chapter.  The Chapter is separated into three sections 
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(transportation, building integrity, and renewable energy) to better align with the State’s and 

Regional Commission’s Comprehensive Energy Plans.  The focus is on pursuing greater energy 

conservation, efficiency, and use of renewable energy for municipal operations, residents, and 

businesses; public education; and providing greater access to financing for energy efficiency and 

renewable energy technologies.  Specific recommendations include stricter standards to achieve 

net-zero new construction by 2030; increased use of the State’s ridesharing program; increased 

funding for public transportation; and siting criteria for commercial renewable energy facilities. 

 

Chapter 11 Relationship of Plan to Development Trends and Plans for Adjacent Towns and Region: 

Matt Osborn reported that this chapter had minor updating. 

 

Flood Resilience Element: Flood Resilience is a required element for a Town Plan in Vermont.  A 

Local Hazard Mitigation Plan (HMP) may be adopted by reference in place of a flood resilience 

element.  In 2014, Hartford adopted an updated HMP.  The HMP will expire on 6/24/19.  The Town 

seeks to incorporate sections of the HM Plan and will provide those sections at the 4/1/19 Planning 

Commission Public Hearing.  

 

Town Plan Adoption Schedule: Matt Osborn noted that the Planning Commission will hold a second 

public hearing on Monday, April 1
st
 at 5:30 PM, and decide if the Plan will be forwarded to the 

Selectboard for consideration.  The Selectboard will hold two public hearings on May 7
th

 & May 21
st
 

and consider adoption.  If adopted, the Town Plan must be approved by the Regional Planning 

Commission (Two Rivers-Ottauquechee Regional Commission)  

 

This fall, work will commence on the next Town Plan update. 

 

Public Comments: Chair Bruce Riddle opened the hearing to questions and comments.   

 

Jacques Harlow asked about renewable energy.  Geoff Martin responded that the focus of the Hartford 

Energy Commission has been on solar energy.  There is an existing large hydroelectric facility on the 

Connecticut River in Wilder and two smaller facilities on the Ottauquechee River in Quechee.  Based 

on a regional evaluation on wind power, Hartford does not have the conditions necessary for efficient 

wind power.   

 

Peter Merrill asked about biomass as an alternative energy.  Geoff Martin responded that there is a 

great deal of energy loss with biomass with current technologies, but may change in the future.    

 

Eric Krauss stated that the Energy Commission delved into the question how much sustainable energy 

can the region support.  He noted that they did not come up with an answer in the Energy Chapter.    

 

Jacques Harlow asked about locations for solar energy.  Geoff Martin responded that the priority of 

the Energy Commission is to locate solar panels on roof tops of residential and commercial properties.  

They typically avoid identifying specific parcels. Geoff noted that in the past few years, the focus has 

been on building insulation.  He did note that the Energy Chapter identifies an action of developing a 

revolving loan fund for energy improvements.  Robin Adair Logan noted that in the building industry, 

there are a lot of technical innovations.  It is an exciting time.        

 

Cathy Melocik asked what the deadline is for comments on the Draft Plan.  Lori Hirshfield responded 

that it would be helpful to have the comments to staff for the April 1, 2019 Planning Commission 

public hearing.   
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Cathy Melocik asked if Two Rivers-Ottauquechee Regional Commission (TRORC) approval of the 

Town Plan is likely.  Lori Hirshfield responded that staff has had close communications with the 

TRORC throughout the update process, including review and input at various stages. 

 

Cathy Melocik asked if there is a way of ensuring that the monetary benefits from solar facilities sited 

on Town property go to Hartford tax payers.  Geoff Martin responded that as long as the solar facility 

is on Town property, the Town could require that all benefits be available to Hartford residents. One 

of the recommendations in the Energy Chapter is for the Town to host solar arrays on Town property, 

and make the net-metering credits available to Hartford residents, particularly income-qualified 

residents. If the facility is on private property and privately developed, however, the Town would not 

have a say in who can participate in the benefits of the array.  

 

Peter Merrill made a motion to continue the public hearing to Monday, April 1
st
 at 5:30 p.m. The 

motion was seconded by Jacques Harlow and approved by a 6 to 0 vote. 

 

Peter Merrill made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Robin Adair 

Logan and approved by a 6 to 0 vote.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:33 p.m.    

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

AGENDA MEMORANDUM 
May 21, 2019 

Town Selectboard Meeting Item: 5.a 
Submitted by:  Scott Cooney, Fire Chief 

 
Subject:  Fire Department Ladder 1 Replacement 
 
Background: On April 29, 2019, a crack in the frame was discovered during a routine maintenance 

inspection of the Fire Department 75-foot ladder truck.  The ladder truck (Ladder 1) 
was immediately taken out of service. As it is an essential specialized emergency 
vehicle, the Town Manager, Fire Chief and Finance Director have been reviewing 
options for replacement. 

 
Discussion: The 2001 E-One Ladder 1 was planned for replacement in FY25, and therefore the 

staff has reviewed the current value and repaired value of the vehicle. The staff does 
not recommend repairing Ladder 1, and has investigated replacement and funding 
options for an emergency purchase of a ladder truck in production that can be 
delivered in January 2020.  The purchase amount of the E-One 100-foot ladder is 
$968,000. It is offered with a capital lease option of 3.59% with 10 annual payments 
of $116,922.25 beginning May 2020 and ending May 2029.  Staff has also explored 
options to procure an aerial apparatus for the 7-month interim period before the new 
vehicle is delivered in January 2020.  The E-One distributor has an aerial apparatus 
available to rent for an estimated $60,000-$70,000. 

 
Financial  
Impact: Funding to replace fire vehicles has been programmed in the CIP. If authorized, the  

$116,922.25 first payment of the financed apparatus would occur from the Fire 
Reserve account in FY20.  The interim apparatus rental fees would be funded through 
encumbrances, reduced Fire Reserve deposit and/or insurance settlement.  In future 
years, the $116,922.25 payment would be appropriated in the operating budget. 

 
Recommendation 
Motion:  I move to authorize the Town Manager to enter into a financing agreement for an 

emergency purchase of a ladder truck from E-ONE manufacturing.  Further, I move 
that the purchasing policy of the Town of Hartford be waved for the sole purchase of 
the ladder truck.   

 
 
      ________________________________________ 
      Town Manager 
Attachments:  REV Financing Agreement 
  Ladder Replacement PPT 



Hartford Ladder 1
Replacement



History

For the last 70 years the Town of Hartford has 
maintained a ladder truck for fire protection.

• 1948  Purchased a Maxim 65 foot ladder truck, 
stationed on Bridge Street

• 1980  Purchased a 100 foot Thibault ladder truck

• 2001  Purchased a 75 foot E-ONE Quint



Why have a ladder truck?

Residential/Commercial Insurance Ratings
• Public Protection Class Rating (PPC)

• Travel Times
• Distance
• Equipment
• Training
• Water System
• Access to buildings, 3 stories or more (35 feet)

• Affects cost of insurance
• Hartford meets the requirement for at least one ladder 

company



Why have a ladder truck?
Utilization in Rescue Situations
• Ground ladders are beneficial until you reach the 

three story level or where geography makes using 
them impractical.

• Far more stable platform to work
• Elevated anchor points for rescue situations



Why have a ladder truck?
Firefighting and Exposure Protection
• We operate (2) ladders on any first alarm in the 

hydrant district
• Increased access to buildings
• Elevated large quantities of water (500-1000 GPM)



Why have a ladder truck?
Relying on mutual aid lessens our effectiveness

• Early stages of a fire apparatus placement is a high 
priority

• Once apparatus arrives on scene and is connected to 
hydrants they cannot be moved easily

• Relying on a limited number of apparatus can be 
problematic if assigned elsewhere.

• If not setup and positioned early can lead to a 
disastrous outcome



Ladder 1

• Purchased in 2001, 75 foot E-ONE Quint, 2000 GPM pump, 500 gal. water
• Functions as a Engine and/or Ladder
• Deployed to all building fires in the hydrant district / chimney fires etc.
• Responds in special rescue situations
• Responded to 213 incidents 1/1/2014-12/31/2018, 3 percent of incidents
• Like all specialized equipment, it only needs to be used once to justify its 

existence, but potentially disastrous if needed and not available. 



Planned Replacement

Replacement was planned for end of FY 25 with $950,000 planned in the 
Reserve fund.  Lifespan 25 years.  Recommended 15-20 years by NFPA.



Why now?

On April 29th during a routine quarterly inspection 
the Town Mechanic found a crack in the main 
frame rail of Ladder 1 and the unit was placed out 
of service.



Repair Quote from Vendor



Current Values

Factory Repair to 2001 Ladder $154,500

Out of Service Condition Value $20,000

Repaired Whole Sale Value Estimate $100,000

Repair Cost $54,500 more than Whole Sale Value of the Vehicle



VLCT Claim

On November 17, 2018 Ladder 1 was involved in a accident on I-91.  
The Ladder Truck encountered icy bridge conditions and made contact 
with a concrete bridge abutment.

• Claim was filed and paid by VLCT to replace tires and rims
• No other damage was noted at that time.



VLCT Claim

Due to the limited number of responses (12) of the vehicle since the 
accident, a claim was filed with VLCT attributing the cracked frame to 
this incident.

• The claim is pending, an adjuster has inspected the vehicle and we 
are awaiting a response from VLCT

• It is assumed if totaled due to the repair costs that the payout would 
be for its whole sale value. 



Replacement Options

Do Not Replace
• Reduces effectiveness in emergencies
• Exposes Firefighters to increased risk by operating from ground 

ladders
• Exposes civilians requiring evacuation via ladder to increased risk 

due to response time
• Will have an unknown affect on insurance ratings
• Relies on mutual aid communities having a unit available at the time 

of the emergency
• Places difficult restrictions on the fire ground to limit access to areas 

of the building until a ladder arrives with a greater response time.
• Not recommended



Replacement Options

Replace Immediately  

As Planned for FY 25

• Custom Replacement:  Staff designs 100 foot ladder with 
manufacturer, prepares custom spec through the RFP process and 
receives bids.

• MSRP $1.1-1.5 Million

• Delivery time including RFP Process 15-18 months

• Ladder Rental cost during build time: $6000-$12,000 delivery charge 
plus $250 per day.  $135,000 



Replacement Options

Replace Immediately  

Purchase existing demo vehicle or one in production

E-ONE has offered three vehicles:

• HP 78 Foot Demo Available now: MSRP $801,660 discounted to 
$749,425

• HP 75 Foot Demo slated for build in December available in January:  
MSRP $ 894,110 discounted to $796,818.

• HR 100 Demo slated for build in December available in January:  
MSRP $1,110,760 discounted to $967,946.



Replacement Recommendation

Replace Immediately  

Purchase existing demo vehicle or one in production

E-ONE has offered three vehicles:

• HP 78 Foot Demo Available now: MSRP $801,660 discounted to 
$749,425

• HP 75 Foot Demo slated for build in December available in January:  
MSRP $ 894,110 discounted to $796,818.

• HR 100 Demo slated for build in December available in January:  
MSRP $1,110,760 discounted to $967,946.

Building sizes in the community have already exceeded the reach of our 
current 75 foot ladder.  A vehicle with 100 foot reach is needed during the 
next 20 year lifespan



Replacement Cost

E-ONE Financing Municipal Government Lease

• Financed Amount of $968,000 over 10 years at 3.59%
• Total paid $1,169,222.50 Interest paid: $201,222.50

• First payment of $116,922.25 due 5/15/2020



Replacement Cost

Assuming a rental ladder truck during the period of construction:

$6000-$12,000 Delivery charge plus $250 per day till delivery

• $60,000-$70,000 Rental Fees
• First Payment in May 2020 $116,992.25

• Estimated Total: $186,992.25 due in FY 20



Funding Option

Utilize the current CIP Fire Vehicle Reserve Schedule Plan to 
fund the purchase

Removing the intended Ladder Truck Purchase in FY 25 from the 
schedule reduces the Fire Reserve Fund deposit to $110,007.



Current Reserve Fund Schedule

7/1/2018 Replace Car 1 
$                 (42,955.50) $                      110,688.75 

6/30/2019 Deposit 
$                 102,000.00 $                      212,688.75 

7/1/2019 Deposit LOT 
$                 227,000.00 $                      439,688.75 

7/1/2019 New Ambulance 3 
$                (280,000.00) $                      159,688.75 

6/30/2021 Deposit 
$                 227,000.00 $                      386,688.75 

7/1/2021 Replacement Car 2 
$                 (32,000.00) $                      354,688.75 

6/30/2022 Deposit 
$                 227,000.00 $                      581,688.75 

7/1/2022 Replace Car 3 
$                 (32,000.00) $                      549,688.75 

6/30/2023 Deposit
$                 227,000.00 $                      776,688.75 

7/1/2023 Ambulance 2 
$                (290,000.00) $                      486,688.75 

6/30/2024 Deposit
$                 227,000.00 $                      713,688.75 

6/30/2025 Deposit
$                 227,000.00 $                      940,688.75 

7/1/2025
Ladder 1

$                (950,000.00) $                        (9,311.25)

6/30/2026
Deposit

$                 227,000.00 $                      217,688.75 

7/1/2026
Engine 3

$                (470,000.00) $                     (252,311.25)

6/30/2027
Deposit

$                 227,000.00 $                      (25,311.25)

7/1/2027
Ambulance 1

$                (290,000.00) $                     (315,311.25)



Funding Option

$186,992.25 Due in FY 20 for 1st Payment and Rental Fee

$116,993 Financing Payment paid from Fire Reserve

$69,999.25 remaining funded by encumbrances, reduced 
reserve fund deposit in FY 20 or any settlement from the VLCT 
claim (Only applicable in FY 20)

• FY 21 Budget would show the $116,993 financing payment and a 
separate $110,007 contribution to the Fire Reserve Fund.  Planned 
expenditure remains $227,000.



New Reserve Schedule

7/1/2018 Replace Car 1 $       (42,955.50) $      110,688.75 

6/30/2019 Deposit $      102,000.00 $      212,688.75 

7/1/2019 New Ambulance 3 $227,000 Paid by LOT 
($280,000) 

$       (53,000.00) $      159,688.75 

5/15/2020 1st Financing Payment 
$     (116,993.00) $        42,695.75 

6/30/2021 Deposit $      110,007.00 $      152,702.75 

7/1/2021 Replacement Car 2 $       (32,000.00) $      120,702.75 

6/30/2022 Deposit $      110,007.00 $      230,709.75 

7/1/2022 Replace Car 3 $       (32,000.00) $      198,709.75 

6/30/2023 Deposit $      110,007.00 $      308,716.75 

7/1/2023 Ambulance 2 $     (280,000.00) $        28,716.75 

6/30/2024 Deposit $      110,007.00 $      138,723.75 

6/30/2025 Deposit $      110,007.00 $      248,730.75 

6/30/2026 Deposit $      110,007.00 $      358,737.75 

7/1/2026 Engine 3 $     (470,000.00) $     (111,262.25)

6/30/2027 Deposit $      103,837.00 $         (7,425.25)

7/1/2027 Ambulance 1 $     (290,000.00) $     (297,425.25)



Questions ?



 

 

April 10, 2019  

 

 

RE – Hartford, VT - Town of Fire Department – Municipal Finance Quote   

 

REV Financial Services is pleased to present the following proposal for the transaction described below: 

 

PROPOSAL: 

  

LESSEE: Hartford, VT - Town of 

PROPERTY: E-One HR100 Ladder Truck 

EXPIRATION: May 30, 2019 

INDEX: INDEXED TO Like Term SWAP Rate – Rates subject to change 

FINANCE QUOTE: Finance Amount  Rate Payments Factor Pmts / Year Term Adv. / Arr. 

$0 Payments Down  $968,000.00  3.59%  $116,922.25  0.12078745 1 10 years Arrears 

No Pays for 2 years  $968,000.00  3.87%  $123,163.37  0.1272349 1 
 11 years, 

10 Pmts  
 Arrears  

 

***Please see page 2 for sample payment tables 

 

FINANCING:  This is a tax-exempt, municipal government lease purchase with the title to the property passing to Lessee. 

This is a net lease under which, all costs, including insurance, maintenance and taxes, are paid by Lessee for 

the term of the lease.   Rates assume municipal/bank qualified. 

 

NOTES:                 There is a $400.00 documentation fee due at closing.   

 

APPROVAL:  This proposal, until credit approved, serves as a quotation, not a commitment by Lessor to provide credit or 

property.  Lessor acceptance of this Proposal is subject to credit; collateral and essential use review and 

approval by Lessor. The interest rate quoted herein assumes that the interest component of the Payments is 

exempt from federal income tax. Lessor will provide a taxable financing proposal if it is determined that the 

financing will not qualify for tax-exempt interest rates. The financing contemplated by this proposal is 

subject to the execution and delivery of all appropriate documents (in form and substance satisfactory to 

Lessor), including without limitation, to the extent applicable, the Master Lease Agreement, any Schedule, 

financing statements, legal opinion or other documents or agreements reasonably required by Lessor. The 

quoted interest rate assumes the Lessee designates the Lease as "bank-qualified" pursuant to Section 

265(b) of the Code. 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to present this proposal.   If you have any questions, please contact me at my number or e-mail address 

below.    

 

Sincerely, 

 

Todd Stevenson 

National Sales Manager 

(303) 254-6350 

todd.stevenson@revgroup.com  

www.REVgroup.com 

 

Proposal Acceptance: 
 

Option:              10 / 11 years (please circle) 

 

Signed:  ______________________________________ 

 

Name:  _______________________________________ 

 

Title:  ________________________________________ 

 

Date:  ________________________________________ 
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10 year Sample Payment Table 11 year / 10 pays Sample Payment Table

Year Date Payment Year Date Payment

1 5/15/2020 116,922.25$        1 5/15/2020 -$                      

2 5/15/2021 116,922.25$        2 5/15/2021 123,163.37$        

3 5/15/2022 116,922.25$        3 5/15/2022 123,163.37$        

4 5/15/2023 116,922.25$        4 5/15/2023 123,163.37$        

5 5/15/2024 116,922.25$        5 5/15/2024 123,163.37$        

6 5/15/2025 116,922.25$        6 5/15/2025 123,163.37$        

7 5/15/2026 116,922.25$        7 5/15/2026 123,163.37$        

8 5/15/2027 116,922.25$        8 5/15/2027 123,163.37$        

9 5/15/2028 116,922.25$        9 5/15/2028 123,163.37$        

10 5/15/2029 116,922.25$        10 5/15/2029 123,163.37$        

11 5/15/2030 123,163.37$        

Assumes Contract Acceptance & Funding on 5/15/19

Please note the dates on the table

Assumes Contract Acceptance & Funding on 5/15/19

Please note the dates on the table

 











FROM: Geoff Martin, Energy Coordinator, Department of Planning & 
Development 
Lori Hirshfield, Director, Department of Planning & Development

Community Solar Project – Public 
Safety Building

May 21, 2019
Selectboard Meeting



Background

• In July of 2018, the Selectboard approved the 
Hartford School District’s request to allow 
installation of a solar array on a portion of the 
Public Safety Building (PSB) roof to offset the 
School’s electricity consumption 

• Norwich Technologies has a Certificate of 
Public Good (CPG) for the rooftop array, but 
the Schools no longer need it, and the Town 
cannot use it

• The CPG is for a 72 kW AC array (88,000 kWh 
annual production)

• Project must be completed by 8/2/2019
2



3

Background

• The Town has the opportunity to lease the 
Public Safety Building (PSB) roof, hosting the 
array for the benefit of Hartford residents (i.e. 
community solar)

• Estimated annual benefit = $3,000 



Community Solar Design

• Town enters into 25-year lease agreement with 
Norwich Technologies for use of PSB roof to host 
array

• Norwich Technologies contracts with one of the 
two non-profit housing organizations in Hartford 
(through Twin Pines Housing Trust or Vermont 
State Housing Authority)

• The housing agency receives net-metering 
credits, lowering its electricity bills and keeping 
its housing affordable

4



Why Community Solar?

5

• Brings together two objectives in Hartford’s 
updated Town Plan: support of housing options 
for a variety of income groups, and providing 
opportunities for all Hartford residents to have 
access to the benefits of renewable energy

• Given the net-metering cap, community solar is 
a direct, no-cost way the Town can continue to 
support solar and its renewable goals

• Builds off the model created at the Wilder Well
• Hartford continues to be a leader in energy 

innovation and equity



Other Considerations

• The PSB roof estimated to need replacement 
within 5 years – Norwich Technologies will 
remove and replace array at no cost to Town

• Norwich Technologies will ensure roof 
warranties are not voided as a result of solar 
installation

6



Authorize the Town Manager to sign a 
lease agreement with Norwich 
Technologies to use the roof of the 
Public Safety Building to host a 
community solar array, provided that the 
array be used for the benefit of a Twin 
Pines Housing Trust or Vermont State 
Housing Authority affordable housing 
property located in Hartford

7

Recommendation



Questions?



























Handbook for Local Official

ANNUAL FINANCIAL PLAN - TOWN HIGHWAYS TA-60
19 V.S.A. § 306(j)

of_______________________________Fiscal Year ________ Begin _________ End_______

INCOME

DESCRIPTION ESTIMATED

State Funds - 19 V.S.A. Section 306(a):

Class 1 $

Class 2 $

Class 3 $

Town Tax Funds – 19 V.S.A. Section 307 $

Special Funds (e.g., bonds or earmarks): 

a. $

b.  $

c. $

TOTAL $

EXPENSES

DESCRIPTION ESTIMATED

Winter Maintenance $

Non-Winter Maintenance $ 

Major Construction Projects

a. $ 

b.  $ 

c.       $

TOTAL $ 

This form shall be signed by the appropriate town officials and forwarded to the District Transportation Administrator.

TA-60 Rev 09-13

2-1 

Town HARTFORD 2020 7/1/19 6/30/20

1.714 19,143.19
19.625 80,436.59
108.560 165,196.27

1,881,894.30

735,537.60
1,146,356.70

Contracted Services 765,000.00

2,646,894.30



Handbook for Local Official

ANNUAL FINANCIAL PLAN - TOWN HIGHWAYS  TA-60  
19 V.S.A. § 306(j)

(page 2)

We, the Legislative Body of the Municipality of __________________________ certify 

that funds raised by municipal taxes are equivalent to or greater than a sum of at least $300.00

per mile for each mile of Class 1, 2, and 3 Town Highway in the municipality.  (19 V.S.A. 307)

______________________________________________   Date:_____________________

________________________________________________    

________________________________________________

________________________________________________

________________________________________________
                    (Duly Authorized Representatives)

The submitted Town Plan meets the requirements of Title 19, Section 306(j).

______________________________________________   Date:______________________
           District Transportation Administrator
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5th Charter Commission 
Charge

MAY 22, 2018



Purpose

To Provide the Selectboard Topics for 
Consideration and Approval for the 5th

Charter Commission Charge.
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Committee Charge

• Term: 
• The term of this commission shall end upon 

completion of the charge; not later than March 5, 
2019.

• Constitution: 
• This joint advisory committee will be constituted of 

seven citizen members. There shall be one member 
of the Selectboard, one member of the School 
Board, two members appointed by the Selectboard, 
two members appointed by the School Board and 
one member appointed jointly by the Selectboard 
and the School Board. Each member shall have 
equal weight in discussion and voting.
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Committee Charge Cont.
• Charge: 

• To consider topics and areas of concern within the Charter for 
revision and/or update and provide recommendations, in the form of 
a revised Charter, to both the Hartford School Board and Selectboard 
no later than November 30, 2018.

• Primary areas of focus include, but are not limited to:
• Petition Language
• Town Manager’s Duties/Responsibilities/Authorities
• Elected Officials Section Cleanup
• Commissions/Committee Section Cleanup
• Clerk Section Cleanup
• Recall Vote Process
• Board Member Absence Clarification
• Quorum Language
• Cleanup Internal Conflicts
• Agreement with Open Meeting Law and State Statute
• Clarify Floor Meeting and Australian Ballot Topics
• Clarify Budget Revote Process
• Clarify Tied Election Process
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Committee Charge Cont.
• Charge: 

• To provide regular updates to the Selectboard and 
School Board in person or in writing. 
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Next Steps
• Work with School Board to Approve/Amend Charge
• Publicize Committee/Solicit Interest
• Review Volunteers/Select Committee

6



Guidance?
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TOWN OF HARTFORD 

SELECTBOARD MINUTES 
Tuesday, May 7, 2019 at 6:00 pm 

Hartford Town Hall 
171 Bridge Street 

White River Junction, VT 05001 
 

Present: Simon Dennis, Selectboard Chair; Richard Grassi, Selectboard Vice Chair; 
Dennis Brown, Selectboard Clerk; Dan Fraser, Selectboard Member; Alan Johnson, 
Selectboard Member; Jameson Davis, Selectboard Member; Kim Souza, Selectboard 
Member; Brannon Godfrey, Town Manager; Lana Livingston, Administrative Assistant; 
Todd Sumner; Van Chestnut; Laura Stone; Scott Robertson; Matt Osborn; Lori Hirshfield; 
Geoff Martin; Erik Krauss; Matt Colburn; Bruce Bergeron; Bruce Riddle; Nancy Russell; 
Hannah Tyler; Roy Black; William & Carolyn Wittik. 
 

http://catv.cablecast.tv/CablecastPublicSite/show/8456?channel=1 
 

I. Call to Order the Selectboard Meeting: Selectboard Chair, Simon Dennis called the 
meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. 

 
II. Pledge of Allegiance: Selectboard Member, Dan Fraser led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
III. Local Liquor Control Board: N/A 

 
IV. Order of Agenda:   4.b. VTrans Roundabout Project Update will be presented before   

      4.a. VTrans Roundabout Project Update. 
 
      4.d. CWSRF Loan Application will be presented before 
      4.c. Town Plan Presentation 
 

V. Selectboard 
 

1. Citizen, Selectboard Comments and Announcements: 
 
There were no Citizen Comments. 
There were no Selectboard Comments. 

 
2. Appointments:  
 

a. Reappointment of Sara Campbell, John Hall and Allene Swienckowski 
to the Hartford Committee on Racial Equity & Inclusion for 2 year 
terms beginning 5/7/2019 and ending 5/6/2021. 
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Selectboard Vice Chair, Dick Grassi made the motion to 
reappoint Sara Campbell, John Hall and Allene Swienckowski to 
the Hartford Committee on Racial Equity & Inclusion for 2 year 
terms beginning 5/7/2019 and ending 5/6/2021.  Selectboard 
Member, Jameson Davis seconded the motion. All were in favor 
and the motion passed. 

 
3. Town Manager’s Report: Significant Activity Report period ending May 7, 2019. 

 
https://www.hartford-vt.org/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/158 

 
 

Highlights:  
   

Energy Coordinator Geoff Martin is working on the development of a community 
solar project opportunity for the roof of the Fire Station. The array would serve a 
low-income, non-profit housing agency in Hartford in order to lower their energy 
costs and make their housing more affordable. Similar to the project at the Wilder 
Well, the Town would host the array.  
 
DPW Director Hannah Tyler and our VTrans engineers are finalizing the Sykes 
Mountain Rd. Roundabout right-of-way acquisition. A Public Information meeting 
with design boards and visualizations is scheduled for 6pm Tuesday, May 14 in 
the conference room at the Comfort Inn on Ralph Lehman Dr. This will be a drop-
in format with an opportunity for direct interaction with staff and project 
engineers. 
 

 
4. Board Reports, Motions & Ordinances 

a. VTrans Roundabout Project Update: VA Cutoff Bridge 
 
Background: The Town-owned VA Cutoff Bridge spans the White 
River and connects VA Cutoff Road to Maple Street (VT 14). The 
current condition of the 1929/1973 structure warrants planning and 
consideration of repair or replacement alternatives. At the March 
12 Selectboard meeting, Laura Stone from the Vermont Agency of 
Transportation (VTrans) presented information on bridge 
conditions and estimated costs for replacement alternatives. 
Following the presentation, the Selectboard agreed that the option 
for full bridge replacement was most cost effective, as it will provide 
a complete streets design and a 75-year design life. On March 26, 
with the recommendation of the Hartford Historic Preservation 
Commission, the Selectboard approved the Statement of Purpose 
and Need for the full bridge replacement. 
 
Discussion: The next stage of project development is to review 
refined alternatives for full replacement. Town staff mailed 
notifications of this presentation to stakeholders, including 
emergency services, adjacent property owners, local schools, and 
other interested parties. Laura Stone will lead the Alternatives 

https://www.hartford-vt.org/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/158
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Presentation to discuss site constraints, the options considered in 
the scoping report, and development of full replacement 
alternatives including off-alignment options. 
 
Laura Stone, from VTrans, presented the options to the Board for 
moving forward on this project. Selectboard Member, Alan 
Johnson requested looking at the Christian Street alignment more 
closely. Ms. Stone said that VTrans can do a traffic study for that 
option. The next steps will be reviewing the traffic study and 
weighing the pros and cons of the different options to make an 
informed decision as timely as possible. 
 

b. VTrans Roundabout Project Update 
 
Background: For over two decades, the Town of Hartford, in 
partnership with VTrans has worked through the scoping, 
permitting and design process for the construction of two 
roundabouts on Sykes Mountain Avenue to improve safety and 
traffic flow. At this time we are in the right-of-way acquisition phase. 

A public meeting with informational materials and visualizations 
staffed by several members of the project team will be held on May 
14th at 6:00 pm at the Comfort Inn on Ralph Lehman Drive in White 
River Junction, Vermont. 

 
c. Town Plan Presentation 

 
Purpose: The May 7th Selectboard meeting will be a presentation 
and discussion to introduce the Draft Town Plan. The two required 
Selectboard public hearings will be held on May 21 and June 4. 
 
The Selectboard must hold a minimum of two public hearings not less 
than 30 days, nor more than 120 days from the date following 
submittal of the Planning Commission's approved Draft Town Plan; 
this was submitted to the Selectboard on April 5, 2019. Two public 
hearings have been scheduled for May 21 and June 4, 2019. 
 
The Town Plan must be adopted by a majority of the members of the 
Selectboard at a meeting which is held after the final public hearing. 
The meeting can be on the same day as the final public hearing. 
 

         The Plan becomes effective upon adoption. 
 

d. CWSRF Loan Application: State CWSRF Loan Application - 
Engineering for South Main/North Main/ Gates Streets 
Stormwater/Sewer Improvements. 

 
Background: The $111,800 loan application is to the Vermont Clean 
Water Revolving Loan Fund for the Step 1 (Feasibility & Planning) 
and Step II (Final Design/ Engineering/Bid Process) stages of 



 

4 
 

engineering for the South Main, North Main and Gates Streets 
stormwater and sewer TIP project. This is the first phase of a 
broader two phased implementation project. The engineering 
phase is a 2017 voter approved TIP project, and the construction 
phase is a 2019 voter approved TIP project. 
The loan program requires separate applications for each ph'ase 
of the project. The Town would apply now to complete the 
engineering phase. This would enable the Town to be ready to 
apply to the CWSRF program for the construction phase in 
November/December of 2019 for construction in 2020. If the 
construction application is approved, engineering and construction 
can be rolled into one loan for both phases. 
 
The state already has approved the Town's existing engineering 
services agreement and scope of work with Aldrich and Elliot 
Engineering for this project, a prerequisite for the loan application. 
 
Use of the state's lower interest rate RLF loan program and loan 
forgiveness program was discussed most recently at Selectboard 
meetings and public hearings on the 2019 TIP projects as one of 
the financing options to reduce the overall costs of the project. 
 
Currently the State CWSRF Revolving Loan Fund loan terms are: 
2% interest rate, 20-year term period. Loan repayment begins a 
year after the improvements are completed which helps with cash 
flow. The loan application takes 6-8 weeks to process. To keep the 
project on track for a 2020 construction season, the application is 
corning before the Selectboard now. 

 
CWSRF loan terms are more favorable than the VT Bond Bank, 
which currently is around 3.5% interest rate for 20-years and bond 
payments that begin within a few months of floating the bond, 
before improvements are completed and downtown property 
owners, businesses and residents can benefit. 
   
Selectboard Member, Jameson Davis made the motion to 
Authorize the Town Manager to sign all necessary documents 
to apply for a CWSRF $111,800 loan for the engineering and 
bid process phase of this project. Selectboard Member, Alan 
Johnson seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion 
passed. 

 
e. Adoption of Selectboard Rules of Procedure:  

 
The Selectboard has been updating its Rules of Procedure over the 
last several months. 

 
On April 9, the Selectboard prepared the final draft. At that point, the 
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only unresolved question related to the Section "Selectboard Officers; 
Organizational Meeting" with regard to the timing of taking office. A 
question was raised in reference to previous erroneous advice that a 
newly-elected Selectboard member could not act to revise a failed 
budget developed by a predecessor Selectboard. The Vermont 
League of Cities and Towns advises that newly-elected Selectboard 
members have full authority to participate and act as members of the 
Selectboard upon election, even on the revision of a failed budget. 
 
The document was updated with the final adjustments made. 
 
Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson made the motion to approve 
the Selectboard Rules of Procedure as amended. Selectboard 
Member, Dan Fraser seconded the motion. All were in favor and 
the motion passed. 
 

5. Commission Meeting Reports:  
 
Selectboard Clerk, Dennis Brown attended the Zoning Board meeting. There was 
one application and it was approved. 
 

Selectboard Member, Kim Souza reported that at the Planning Commission level 
there is little going on however there are a lot of applications coming in. Ms. 
Souza also reported that there is a useful video on the Assessor’s page of the 
Town website. It is basic and easy to understand what the Assessor’s office does. 
Kim will put it on the Facebook page. 
 
Selectboard Member, Dan Fraser reported that the Tree Board had a successful 
sale. Mr. Fraser also attended the School Board meeting. There were department 
presentations and there was also a Sister City Committee presentation. 
 
Selectboard Member, Alan Johnson reported that the Hartford Conservation 
Commission has new officers: Tom Kahl, Chair; Dana Hazen, Vice Chair and Jon 
Bouton, Treasurer. Mr. Johnson reported that Dana Hazen, as part of the Flood 
Resilience, is laying trees in streams. By doing this, it will increase the habitat and 
especially Brook Trout. Green up day was successful. It is still on going for a 
couple of weeks.  
 
Selectboard Vice Chair, Dick Grassi reported that there is trouble at the Maxfield 
fields. They are too wet to be used in April and May. Something has got to be 
done to fix this. He will work on getting people together to address the 
Selectboard on this. 
 
Selectboard Chair, Simon Dennis reported that Resilience Hartford will be 
presenting “Thinking Like a Watershed.” This will be at the Bugbee Senior Center 
on May 31st at 6:30 PM. The workshop that is scheduled for May 8th is at The 
Village at WRJ at 6:00 PM.  

 
6. Consent Agenda: Selectboard Member, Dan Fraser made the motion to 

approve the Consent Agenda as listed. Selectboard Clerk, Dennis Brown 
seconded the motion. All were in favor and the motion passed. 
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         Approve Payroll Ending: 5/4/2019 

Approve Meeting Minutes of: 4/23/2019  
Approve A/P Manifest of: 5/3/2019 & 5/7/2019 
Selectboard Meeting Dates of:   
- Already Approved: 5/8/2019, 5/21/2919 & 5/22/2019 
- Needs Approval: 6/4/2019 & 6/18/2019 
- Keep June 11th Open if another workshop is needed 

 
7. Adjourn the Selectboard Meeting:  

 
Selectboard Clerk, Dennis Brown made the motion to Adjourn the meeting 
at 9:50 P.M. Selectboard Member, Kim Souza seconded the motion. All were 
in favor and the motion passed. 

 
All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are 
seeking action by the Selectboard are asked to submit their request and/or materials 
to the Selectboard Chair or Town Manager’s office no later than noon on the 
Wednesday preceding the scheduled meeting date. Requests received after that date 
will be addressed at the discretion of the Chair. Citizens wishing to address the 
board should do so during the Citizen Comments period. 

 
 
 
_______________________________________ 
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TOWN OF HARTFORD 

SELECTBOARD AGENDA 
Wednesday, May 8, 2019 at 6:00 pm 

      The Villages at White River Junction  
 
Present: Simon Dennis, Selectboard Chair; Richard Grassi, Selectboard Vice Chair; Dennis 
Brown, Selectboard Clerk; Dan Fraser, Selectboard Member; Alan Johnson, Selectboard 
Member; Jameson Davis, Selectboard Member; Kim Souza, Selectboard Member; Brannon 
Godfrey, Town Manager; Delia Clark. 
 
 

I. Call to Order the Selectboard Meeting 
 

Selectboard Chair, Simon Dennis called the meeting to order at 6:04 P.M. 
 

II. Selectboard 
 
1. Strategic Priorities 

 
 

 V.  Adjourn the Selectboard Meeting (Motion Required)  
 

Selectboard Vice Chair, Dick Grassi made the motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:54 P.M.
   
Selectboard Member, Jameson Davis seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the 
motion passed. 

 
All Meetings of the Hartford Selectboard are open to the public. Persons who are seeking action by the 
Selectboard are asked to submit their request and/or materials to the Selectboard Chair or Town 
Manager’s office no later than noon on the Wednesday preceding the scheduled meeting date. Requests 
received after that date will be addressed at the discretion of the Chair. Citizens wishing to address the 
board should do so during the Citizen Comments period. 

 
 
 
Dennis Brown, Clerk  
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